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eventual appearance of these complications more
likely. The very diversity and complexity of the
diabetic gastrointestinal afflictions has made their
study an unpopular topic. Because they are never-
theless of considerable clinical importance the pub-
lication of a book particularly devoted to their
description is very much to be welcomed. Here are
described conditions from gingivitis diabetica to
diabetic anal incontinence, by way of diabetic
dysphagia, gastroparesis, diabetic diarrhoea and
diabetic megacolon, to mention a few of the better
described syndromes. The book is brief and based
on the experience of the author in the diabetic
polyclinic of Janos Municipal Hospital, Budapest
where more than a thousand patients with gastroin-
testinal diabetic disorders have been investigated by
the author. Naturally these investigations are clini-
cal in nature and particularly involve the extensive
use of carefully done radiographs. There is little
attempt to use more recently developed techniques,
for example in the analysis of motor dysfunction or
immunocytochemical classification of nerve degen-
eration. It would be nice to know, for example, what
the influence of aldose reductase inhibition would
be in the development of these syndromes. All in all
this is a very useful compilation of clinical observa-
tions. It is well referenced and nicely printed and
must be one of the best value specialist publications
around.

S R BLOOM

Pathology of the colon, small intestine and anus
Edited by H Thomas Norris. (Pp. 338; illustrated;
£37.00). New York: Churchill Livingstone, 1983.
Pathology of the esophagus, stomach and duode-
num Edited by Henry D Appelman. (Pp. 296;
illustrated; £46.00). New York: Churchill Living-
stone, 1984.
These two volumes in the series Contemporary
issues in surgical pathology are considered together
because they are obvious companion volumes and
anyone interested enough to buy one would un-
doubtedly enjoy the other. Intestinal hurry, in
contrast with gastric stasis, no doubt accounts for
the reason that the volume on the Colon, small
intestine and anus, vol 3, appeared before that on
the Esophagus, stomach and duodenum, vol 4.
Volume 3 is edited by Professor Norris and

contains 11 chapters written by distinguished patho-
logists and one by a physician. The first four
chapters cover most of the aspects of inflammatory
bowel disease including immunology and there then
follows a chapter on ischaemic bowel disease. The
physician contributes the only chapter on the small
intestine dealing with small bowel biopsy and

malabsorption. The remaining chapters comprise
two on colonic polyps and cancer and one each on
neoplasms of the appendix, anus, and endocrine
cells of the gut.

All the chapters achieve a good balance between
descriptive pathology aetiology, pathogenesis, and
clinical outcome.
Volume 4 is edited by Professor Appelman. In

this volume, seven authors contribute eight chapters
with Professor Appelman contributing two of them.
Both of these deal with topics difficult to find
documented elsewhere. One is on gastric mucosal
polyps and folds, and the other on stromal tumours
of the oesophagus, stomach, and duodenum. The
book begins with a chapter on diseases of the
oesophagus and is followed by a review of gastritis
and duodenitis. There are chapters on gastric
cancer, neoplasms of the duodenum and periampul-
lary region, lymphoid proliferations of the stomach
and on the endocrine pathology of the upper
gastrointestinal tract. Like volume 3, the chapters
are excellent reviews of their subjects and contain
comprehensive bibliographies.

I would wholly recommend both volumes to
clinicians and pathologists. They will be regularly
referred to during the course of anyone's routine
gastroenterological practice.

ASHLEY B PRICE

Colour atlas of subdiaphragmatic total gastrectomy
for malignant lesions By T V Taylor. (Pp. 64;
illustrated; £14.) London: Wolfe Medical Publica-
tions Ltd, 1985.
A colour atlas, at first sight, seems an attractive way
to teach operative surgery; but we must first ask
whom it is intended to teach. Is it for the FRCS
candidate who is doing the procedure for the first
time, or is it the more experienced surgeon who has
not performed the operation recently, and wishes to
check the details beforehand? This book is the 30th
in the series of Colour Atlases and is compact, easy
to read and well laid out. The introduction, with
indication and contraindication for operations gives
an excellent summary. The text throughout is clear,
helpful, and succinct. Minor criticism might be that
the operator is not reminded about the importance
of a full laparotomy before treating the tumour, and
is not instructed to open the lesser sac early on.
Some surgeons would consider excision of the
xiphisternum unnecessary with the use of a subcostal
retractor.
The book, however, stands or falls on the

photography. Some of the pictures have so much red
background that it is difficult to identify the struc-
tures and in others it is difficult to orientate the
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views. If the book is intended for junior surgeons in
training then labelling on the photographs, or line
diagrams alongside are essential to help with identi-
fication, which after all is the difficult part of any
operation. It seems that some of the photographs
have been taken with different film or processed in a
different way from others. Sometimes the pictures
add little, if anything, to the description.

In summary, this is a good description of a
common major procedure by an experienced and
accomplished gastric surgeon but there are certainly
defects in the photographic presentation; this is the
responsibility of the author and publishers as well as
the photographers. At £14 it is reasonably priced.

C V MANN

Reconstructive surgery of the gastrointestinal
tract Edited by Alfred Cuschieri and David B
Skinner. (Pp. 289; illustrated; £40-00.) Sevenoaks,
Kent: Butterworths, 1985.
A book that will be welcomed by surgeons to
provide guidance in some of the more difficult
problems of gastrointestinal surgery. The general
principles should be mandatory reading for all
Fellowship candidates.
Many surgeons will disagree with some of the

views expressed and in the treatment of reflux it was
disappointing to see no reference (even to dismiss it)
to the Angelchick prosthesis. This chapter and the
one on oesophageal reconstruction is dominated by
the Belsey/Skinner views. The chapter on post
gastric surgery syndromes is a little too brief and in
some areas would have benefited from the more
critical analysis.
There is a section on ileostomy and colostomy and

restoration of bowel continuity which is a little
disappointing in that it adds nothing new but the
sections on colorectal surgery with sphincter pre-
servation, anterior resection and the treatment of
prolapse and faecal incontinence are all well worth
reading.
There is an excellent review of congenital dis-

orders of the gastrointestinal tract and this is
probably the best section I have seen for the
Fellowship candidate. The book as a whole should
find its place in every general library and no
committed gastrointestinal surgeon should be with-
out it.

C G CLARK

Laparoskopie: Atlas and Lehrbuch By H Henning
and D Look. (Pp. 278; illustrated; DM 268.)
Stuttgart, New York: Georg Thieme Verlag, 1985.
It is unusual for a German publication to be less
than all-embracing and this book is no exception.
The first part, running to about 100 pages, covers

indications, a comparison of laparoscopy with other
methods of investigation, contraindications, lapar-
oscopy in special situations for example, when
adhesions are present, complications, and even
veterinary laparoscopy. Gynaecological laparoscopy
is mentioned only briefly. There are also chapters on
the requirements of a laparoscopy theatre, much
detail on equipment, preparation and aftercare of
the patient and of course a detailed description of
the procedure, and further shorter sections on such
topics as documentation. The second part, of over
150 pages, is a lavishly and beautifully illustrated
atlas, each illustration being accompanied by a short
description. Throughout the book there are tables
and diagrams, mostly presented in attractive pastel
shades and loaded with information. The references,
which are listed alphabetically and are not numbered,
seem to add up to over 1500.
The approach, is, clearly, comprehensive. The

overall appearance of the book is excellent, and the
layout and printing of a very high standard. The
photographs of laparoscopic appearances are out-
standing and especially impressive to those of us
who are more used to seeing photographs of fibre-
endoscopic appearances. The authors and
publishers are to be congratulated on producing a
book which will for long remain the reference book
on this subject.

In 1970-73 over 90 000 laparoscopies were carried
out in Germany, while in the rest of Europe only
approximately 52 000 were reported. Do we do too
few of these investigations? Certainly this book will
help us review and possibly revise our ideas. The
German edition costs DM 268. An English edition is
promised for 1986. It will be very welcome.

K F R SCHILLER

Sterols and bile acids. Edited by H Danielsson and J
Sjovall. (Pp. 447; illustrated; US$70-00; DFl
189.00.) Amsterdam: Elsevier Science Publishers,
1985.
This is a beautifully produced book forming volume
12 of the New comprehensive biochemistry series.
Not surprisingly, therefore, the majority of the book
is devoted to basic biochemistry and may have
limited appeal to practising gastroenterologists. The
editors are distinguished scientists well known in the
field. There are 14 chapters, the first six being
primarily devoted to the biochemistry of cholesterol
(biosynthesis, control of uptake, carrier proteins,
esters, absorption, and metabolism by intestinal
epithelium, and involvement in membrane struc-
ture). Chapters 9-14 deal with the biosynthesis and
metabolism of bile acids. There is one chapter on
plant sterols, one on sterols in invertebrates and a
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